
REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING 

JANUARY 24, 2017 

 

The St. Bernard Parish School Board met in a Regular Monthly Meeting on 

Tuesday, January 24, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. in the St. Bernard Parish School 

Board office.  Following the Prayer and Pledge of Allegiance, the Secretary 

called the roll.  Present were, Diana B. Dysart, President; Mr. Donald D. 

Campbell, Mr. William H. Egan, Mr. Carl W. Gaines, Jr., Mr. Clifford M. 

Englande, Mrs. Katherine K. Lemoine, Dr. Henderson Lewis, Jr., Mr. Joseph 

V. Long, Sr. and Mr. Sean K. Warner. Mrs. Darleen P. Asevedo and Dr. Hugh 

C. Craft were absent. 

 

There were no Community Concerns to address. 

 

Mrs. Dysart next asked Mr. Englande to address the nominations for the 

President’s office.  At this time Mr. Campbell moved to nominate Mrs. Dysart 

as President of the School Board.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Lewis.  A 

motion was then made by Mr. Englande to close the nominations.  The 

motion was seconded by Mr. Egan and passed by the following roll call vote: 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE: 

 

YEAS:  Mr. Donald D. Campbell, Mr. William H. Egan, Mr.  

   Clifford M. Englande, Mr. Carl W. Gaines, Jr.  

Mrs. Katherine K. Lemoine, Dr. Henderson Lewis, Jr., Mr.  

Joseph V. Long and Mr. Sean K. Warner.  

 

NAYS:  None 

 

ABSENT:  Mrs. Darleen P. Asevedo, Dr. Hugh C. Craft 

 

ABSTAIN:  Mrs. Diana B. Dysart 

 

With no other nominations, Mrs. Diana B. Dysart was elected President of the  

School Board.   Mrs. Dysart thanked everyone for their vote of confidence 

and pledged to serve proudly as President of the St. Bernard Parish School 

Board. 

 

At this point, Mr. Englande handed the meeting over to the President, Mrs. 

Dysart.  Mrs. Dysart opened the meeting up for nominations for Vice 

President.  Mr. Long moved to nominate Mr. Clifford M. Englande for Vice-

President.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gaines.  Mr. Campbell moved to 

close the nominations, which was seconded by Mr. Warner and passed by a 

unanimous voice vote of the members present.  With no other nominations, 

Mr. Englande was elected by a voice vote of the members present as Vice-

President of the School Board for 2017. 

 

Mr. Englande thanked his fellow Board members for the honor and privilege 

of serving as Vice-President and that he was looking forward to serving the 

district in that capacity. 

 

Dr. Craft entered the meeting at this time. 

 

Mrs. Dysart addressed the next agenda item to allow the newly elected School 

Board President to sign on School Board checking accounts on behalf of the 



 Minutes of the January 24, 2017 Regular Monthly Meeting Page 2 

Board.  With a motion from Mr. Warner and a second by Mr. Long, the Board 

voted without objection by a roll call vote of the members present to allow 

Mrs. Dysart, as the new president, to sign on School Board checking accounts 

on behalf of the Board. 

 

On motion by Dr. Lewis, seconded by Mrs. Lemoine, the Board voted 

unanimously by a roll call vote of the members present to incorporate the 

Report of the January 10, 2017 General Committee Meeting into the Minutes 

of the January Regular Monthly Meeting. 

 

GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 10, 2017 

 

The St. Bernard Parish School Board met in a General Committee Meeting on 

Tuesday, January 10, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. in the St. Bernard Parish School 

Board Office.  Following the Prayer and Pledge of Allegiance, the Secretary 

called the roll.  Present were, Mrs. Diana B. Dysart, President, Mrs. Darleen 

P. Asevedo, Mr. Donald D. Campbell, Dr. Hugh C. Craft, Mr. William H. 

Egan, Mr. Carl W. Gaines, Jr., Mr. Clifford M. Englande, Mrs. Katherine K. 

Lemoine, Dr. Henderson Lewis, Jr., Mr. Joseph V. Long, and Mr. Sean K. 

Warner.   

 

On a point of privilege, Dr. Craft announced that our own Katherine K. 

Lemoine has been named as the LSBA District 1 Representative.  Mrs. 

Lemoine thanked Dr. Craft for that acknowledgement. Mrs. Dysart further 

noted her congratulations for Ms. Lemoine and the fact that Dr. Craft will be 

the presiding President for the LSBA in 2017.  At this time, Mr. Englande 

took a point of privilege to announce the arrival of Mrs. Dysart’s ninth 

grandchild, Graceson.  Mrs. Dysart also congratulated Mr. Will Schneider and 

his wife, Alex Lapres Schneider on the birth of their child, Francesca Marie.  

Congratulations were also extended by Mr. Englande to Dr. Henderson Lewis 

on a recent article in New Orleans magazine that featured him, his family and 

St. Bernard Parish. 

 

Mrs. Dysart welcomed Mr. Barry Lemoine who will be presenting the Super 

News in the absence of Ms. Alex Lapres Schneider.  This month’s installment 

was presented by Mr. Barry Lemoine and Chalmette High’s Teacher of the 

Year, Alexis Duque, and began by announcing that Chalmette High had 

received another rating of “A” from the Louisiana State Department of 

Education.  Other highlights of this Super News include Emily Pulley’s 

recognition as an A+ Athlete by WWL News, Michael O’Neill, Hailey 

Marshall, Kaya Lawrence and Austin Mankin who were chosen as Posse 

Scholarship recipients, Eighth grade student visits to Chalmette High, Teacher 

Features of Ms. Stacy Schenck of Gauthier, Kara Colburn of Trist Middle, 

Ms. Terry Arabie of Lacoste Elementary and Nina Schultz of St. Bernard 

Middle, Parish Wide Student Students of the Year Courtney Saulsman of 

CHS, Emma Nunez of Trist Middle and Kylie Bordelon of Davies 

Elementary. 

 

As Chair of the Education Committee, Dr. Lewis welcomed Superintendent 

Voitier to address the next agenda item regarding the recommendations of the 

Louisiana Task Force on structural changes in budget and tax policy.  Ms. 

Voitier began by explaining that this presentation is the result of a request by 

Board Member Sean Warner.  She also stated that this task force is only one 

of two task forces that were set up by the legislature, one on each side.  The 
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task force results presented today are the result of House Concurrent 

Resolution 11.  Ms. Voitier reminded all that she would not read the entire 

report but would go over the recommendations as they pertain to St. Bernard.  

Ms. Voitier noted that the School System is funded mainly by local sales tax, 

Ad Valorem taxes and the MFP, and the information being presented is only 

recommendations from the House.  Topics included in the report covered by 

Ms. Voitier included Budget and Spending Recommendations, Sales Tax 

Recommendations, Income Tax Recommendations, Corporate Tax 

Recommendations, Ad Valorem Tax Recommendations and Economic 

Development Incentive Recommendations.   

 

Under Budget and Spending Ms. Voitier highlighted recommendations about 

better revenue forecasting, examining constitutional dedications to be sure 

they are still relevant, unfunded accrued liability as it relates to state pensions 

and review of pension investments.  Under Sales Tax Recommendations the 

hope is to make state and local exemptions more uniform and to make the tax 

collection throughout the state more uniform and allowing local governments 

to increase local sales tax without a vote of the state legislature, only a vote of 

the people being taxed will be required.  Regarding Income Tax 

Recommendations, Ms. Voitier stated that there was a recommendation to 

allow exclusions for retirement of a public employee.  Under Corporate Tax 

Recommendations there is little that would affect school systems.  Under Ad 

Valorem Tax Recommendations Ms. Voitier noted the necessity of local 

approval of industrial tax exemptions, expanded used of payment in lieu of 

tax arrangements for local government and a recommendation for a 

constitutional amendment for a gradual elimination of locally-imposed 

inventory taxes.  Economic Development Incentive Recommendations had no 

real points to affect the school system.   

 

See a copy of the House Current Resolution 11 with their task force 

recommendations on the next page. 
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After all comments and questions were addressed, Dr. Lewis thanked Ms. 

Voitier for her presentation. 

 

Mr. Long as Executive Committee Chair read aloud the next agenda item 

concerning an Updated Code of Conduct for School Board Members and a 

Resolution declaring January as School Board Member Recognition Month.  

The Committee by joint acclimation voted to recommend to the Board to 

approve both the Updated Code of Conduct for School Board Members and 

the Resolution declaring January as School Board Member Recognition 

Month.  Mrs. Dysart also mentioned the beautiful framed proclamation from 

the Governor, John Bel Edwards and from the LSBA regarding January being 

named School Board Member Recognition Month. 

Mr. Long addressed the next item concerning the Resolution declaring the 

date, time and place of the General Committee and Regular Monthly 

Meetings for the year 2017.   
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Mr. Warner moved to recommend to the Board to approve the resolution.  

With a second from Dr. Craft, the Committee voted unanimously by a roll call 

vote of the members present to recommend to the Board to approve the 

Resolution stating date, time and place of the General Committee and Regular 

Monthly Meetings for the year 2017. 

Mr. Granberry appeared to present the personnel changes for the month of 

January 2017.  Congratulations were extended to Ms. Susan Happel on her 

retirement from Chalmette High. 

 

Under Superintendent’s Recommendations, Ms. Voitier informed the 

Committee that the following items would be on the agenda of the January 

Regular Monthly meeting. 

 

 Election of Officers 

 Signature Resolutions 

 

Ms. Voitier also noted the January 16th Martin Luther King Holiday for 

students and teachers with the following Tuesday, January 17th being a 

holiday for students and teachers will engage in Professional Development on 

that day. 

 

There being no further business to discuss and on motion of Mrs. Asevedo, 

seconded by Mr. Campbell and approved by a voice vote of the membership, 

the meeting was adjourned. 
 

 

 

********************************************* 

 

 

As recommended by the Committee, Mr. Englande moved to adopt an 

updated School Board Member Code of Conduct.  Seconded by Dr. Craft, the 

motion passed unanimously by a roll call vote of the members present.  The 

updated code is shown below. 

 

LSBA CODE of CONDUCT for LOUSIANA SCHOOL BOARD 
MEMBERS 

(9-9-16) 

 
 

As a member of the School Board I will endeavor to meet and adhere to the following LSBA 
Code of Conduct: 

 
 

 Represent the constituents, parents and students of the district which 

I serve, while remembering that my overarching concern must be the 

educational welfare of all of the students of the District. 

 Respect and uphold the laws and Constitution of the United States, the 

State of Louisiana, and the policies adopted by the School Board. 

 Respect and treat with professionalism and courtesy my fellow School 

Board members, the Superintendent, staff, educators, parents and 

students of the District.  

 Maintain decorum and professionalism in my communications with and 

about my fellow School Board members, the Superintendent, staff, 

educators, parents and students of the District, no matter the forum. 

 Recognize that my authority is that of a member of the School Board, 

acting through the process of the School Board, and that I do not have, 
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nor will I attempt to exert, any authority, as an individual, over the 

Superintendent, staff, educators, parents or students of the District. 

 Respect and adhere to the decisions of the School Board, while 

retaining the right to respectfully seek reconsideration of decisions 

with which I, individually, disagree. 

 Guide and direct the concerns, complaints and questions of 

constituents, parents and students to the Superintendent for 

consideration and action, in accordance with School Board policy. 

 Conduct my personal and professional life in a manner befitting an 

elected representative of the people and in accordance with the laws of 

the United States and State of Louisiana. 

 Refrain from using the position as an elected School Board member to 

pursue personal financial gain or aggrandizement.  

 Make a concerted effort to attend the meetings of the School Board to 

which I am called and be prepared to discuss and deliberate on the 

matters that are scheduled to be before me. 

 Respect and maintain the confidentiality of information to which I may 

become privy, in accordance with State and Federal laws and the 

fiduciary obligation that I owe to the District. 

 Affiliate with the Louisiana School Boards Association and avail myself 

of the continuing education opportunities offered thereby toward 

meeting my obligations for annual continuing education as provided by 

law. 

 
__________________ 

  

 

As recommended by the Committee, Mr. Campbell moved to adopt a 

resolution declaring January 2017 as School Board Member Recognition 

Month.  Seconded by Dr. Craft the motion passed unanimously by a roll call 

vote of the members present.  That resolution is shown below. 

 

RESOLUTION 

 

Louisiana School Board Recognition Month 

January 2017 

 
Whereas, the education of Louisiana’s school-aged children is the foundation upon 

which the economic, social and intellectual capital of our state is built; and 

 

Whereas, locally elected school boards play an important and vital role in a 

representative democracy, and decisions made by local boards of education directly 

influence instruction in Louisiana’s public schools; and  

 

Whereas, these decisions affect the present and future lives of children, and also set 

direction to prepare all students to be competitive in a local, state, national, and global 

21st century economy; and 

 

Whereas, local school board members work with parents, businesses, education 

professionals, all elected officials and other community members to create the 

educational visions we want for our students; and 

 

Whereas, this year’s theme – SCHOOL BOARDS MATTER!  - reflects the 

relevance of local school board members as they advocate for public education with 

local, state, and federal leaders; and 

 

Whereas, School Board Recognition Month provides an opportunity to build 

stronger relationships between the thousands of people in Louisiana who champion 
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the mission of public education and school board members; now, therefore be it 

 

Resolved, the St. Bernard Parish School Board recognizes the contributions of the 

state’s local school boards to the academic success of its public school students and 

expresses its sincerest recognition to the local school board members for their focus 

on the well-being and achievement of children throughout the state; and be it finally 

 

Resolved, the St. Bernard Parish School Board declares January 2017 as School 

Board Member Recognition Month and encourages local school districts and 

community leaders to appropriately recognize our state’s dedicated school board 

members.  

 

 

******************************* 

 

  

As recommended by the Committee, the Board addressed a resolution 

designating the date, time and place of General Committee and Regular 

Monthly meetings of the Board.  Mr. Gaines moved to approve the 

aforementioned motion, seconded by Dr. Lewis, the motion passed by a roll 

call vote of the members present. 

 

RESOLUTION 

 

WHEREAS Title 17 requires local school boards to hold at least one regular 

monthly meeting and that public written notice of meetings be given; and 

 

WHEREAS Act 707 of the 1977 Louisiana Legislature exempts local school 

boards from having to give written notice of each regular meeting by adopting 

a resolution establishing the date, time and place of regular meetings; and 

 

WHEREAS the Louisiana School Boards Association has recommended that 

all school boards in the State of Louisiana adopt a resolution to this effect and 

that the resolution be given appropriate written public notice; Therefore be it 

 

RESOLVED, That the St. Bernard Parish School Board hereby establishes 

6:00 p.m. on the second Tuesday of each month for the calendar year 2017 to 

meet as a Committee of the Whole for a general committee meeting and 6:00 

p.m. on the fourth Tuesday of each month for the calendar year 2017 to meet 

for its regular monthly Board Meeting, with the following exceptions:  

 February 21, 2017 for its General Committee Meeting 

          December 19, 2017 for its Regular Monthly Meeting 

 and be it 

 

RESOLVED, That said meetings will be conducted in the St. Bernard Parish 

School Board Office, 200 East St. Bernard Highway, Chalmette, Louisiana, 

and that an agenda will be posted 24 hours prior to a meeting; and be it 

further 

 

RESOLVED, That written public notice will be given at least 24 hours in 

advance of any change in a day, time and place of regular meetings; and be it  

 

RESOLVED further, That this resolution will be posted in the St. Bernard 

Parish School Board Office and that copies will be forwarded to the local 

newspapers. 
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**************************** 

 

Ms. Voitier next presented, for informational purposes, Personnel changes for 

the Month of January 2017.  Mrs. Dysart again thanked Mrs. Happel for her 

years of service as she retires.  Those personnel changes are shown below. 

 

 

ST. BERNARD PARISH SCHOOL BOARD 

MINUTES OF JANUARY 24, 2017 

 

 

CHANGES FOR BOARD MEMBERS INFORMATIONAL PURPOSE 

ONLY: 

PERSONNEL CHANGES - TEACHERS 

APPOINTMENT WITHDRAWN 

Ronald Alonzo, Jr.   Administration Office-Supervisor of 

Purchasing/Insurance  

  

MEDICAL LEAVES 

Shannon Wilkes   Davies Elementary-Elementary Teacher 

     (Casie Belaire replaced Shannon Wilkes) 

Lauren Fernandez   Arabi Elementary-Elementary Teacher 

     (Katelyn Alphonso replaced Lauren  

     Fernandez) 

Alexandra Schneider  Administration Office-Coord. Comm./Curr. 

Support 

Michele Morales   St. Bernard Middle-Elementary Teacher 

     (Jessica Liccardi replaced Michele Morales) 

Penny Tinnerella   Chalmette High School-Counselor 

Millicent Soroe   Chalmette High School-High School Teacher 

Ronald Cotogno   Rowley Alternative-Instructional Facilitator 

     (Vincent Guttuso replaced Ronald Cotogno) 

Jessica McAllister   Trist Middle-Elementary Teacher 

     (Priscilla Bartholomew replaced Jessica  

     McAllister) 

  

FAMILY LEAVES 

Michael Fernandez   Andrew Jackson Middle-Elementary Teacher 

William Schneider   Chalmette High-Assistant Principal 

 

 

SUPPORT PERSONNEL 

APPOINTMENT 

Sherie Nehlig   St. Bernard Middle-Paraeducator 

 

MEDICAL LEAVES 
Erica Brown    Lacoste Elementary-Custodian 

Jamie Sino    Lacoste Elementary-Custodian 

Wendolyn Arabie   Transportation-Bus Driver 

  

RETIREE 
Susan Happel   Chalmette High School-Paraeducator 2/1/17 

 

 
****************************************************** 
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Mrs. Dysart requested that the Summer Reading Program be placed on the 

agenda of the next Committee Meeting.  

 

Ms. Voitier mentioned under Superintendent’s Recommendations that the 

block schedule changes went well at the high school this month and the eighth 

graders that visited the high school this month were very impressed, the visits 

went very well. 

 

Mr. Sean Warner reminded everyone about the upcoming gala at the Nunez 

Community College on Thursday, January 26th.  

 

There being no further business to discuss and on motion of Mr. Campbell, 

seconded by Dr. Craft and passed unanimously by voice vote, the meeting 

adjourned. 

 

 

 

 

Diana B. Dysart/s   Doris Voitier/s                      

DIANA B. DYSART  DORIS VOITIER 

PRESIDENT   SECRETARY 


